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Freedom of Information Request 
You asked for the following information from the Ministry of Justice (MoJ):

Disclosure of information relating to the policy under which the PPCS are required to obtain a prisoner’s signature confirming receipt of his dossier before releasing his file to the Parole Board for annual review in recall cases
Your request has been handled under the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA).

I can confirm that the department holds information that you have asked for, and I am pleased to provide this to you.   
Our practice in relation to obtaining a prisoner’s signature confirming receipt of his dossier before releasing his file to the Parole Board for an annual review is as follows: Once all reports have been received from the Prison Service and Probation Trust, the Public Protection Casework Section discloses the completed dossier to the prison in order that it can be disclosed in full to the prisoner.  This includes a disclosure form which the prisoner is asked to sign to confirm that he has had sight of the dossier.  If the prisoner refuses to sign the disclosure form this must be documented by prison staff.  The prisoner is given three weeks to submit representations to the Public Protection Casework Section, to be included in the referral to the Parole Board.  The disclosure form should also be returned by the prison within this time limit. 
The dossier is sent up to the Parole Board, irrespective of whether the disclosure form has been returned, at the end of this three week period.  In all cases (where applicable) a note is included in the dossier explaining that the dossier has been disclosed to the offender but the disclosure form has not been received.
Our process, is set out in Prison Service Instruction (PSI) 17/2013 issued July 2013. The link for this Instruction is: http://www.justice.gov.uk/offenders/psis. I note that it has not yet been added to the website so I enclose a hard copy for your ease of reference. 
The process in PSI 17/2013 supersedes all previous guidance issued to staff. I also enclose a copy of internal guidance that has been issued to Public Protection Casework Section caseworkers following the publication of PSI 17/2013. .
I must point out that there is a minor discrepancy in PSI 17/2013 as to the length of the annual review process, with one reference to 12 weeks and another reference to 15 weeks. For avoidance of doubt the process is conducted over 12 weeks. We are taking steps to correct this mistake. 

